Maiden Bradley Parish Council

To all Members of the Parish Council you are summons to attend the following meeting of the Parish Council 

It will be held in the Village Hall, Maiden Bradley on 

Tuesday 15th February 2011 at 7.30pm

Agenda
1. Welcome and Introductions.

2. Declarations of Interest

To receive any disclosure(s) of interest by a Councillor or as an Officer in matters to be considered at this meeting, in accordance with the Local Authorities Code of Conduct 2007
 A member must, within 28 days of becoming aware of any changes to the Interests specified in the register of members Interests, provide written notification to the Monitoring Officer

 A member must within 28 days of receiving any gift or hospitality over the value of £25.00, whilst in their official capacity under the code, provides written notification to the monitoring officer of the existence and nature of that gift or hospitality.

3. Apologies for Absence. 

Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

4. Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on the 11th January 2011
Council is asked to note the minutes of the Parish Meeting held on the 11th January 2011.

5. Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on the 11th January 2011
Council is asked to consider and, if agreed, adopt the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 11th January 2011.
6. Public Question time
There will be, if required, a short period of time for public questions or information. The public will be limited to 3 minutes each.

7. To receive the Chairman's announcements
8. Clerks Report
The Clerk would like to inform Council that Chris Oliver has sent a copy of the survey of 1773 Maiden Bradley roads and Town actioned by Chris Oliver and the Historical Society for the Parish Records. He would like Councillors to read the book. He has also contacted the Clerk to ask for help researching for a grant to restore and open up the Town well at the rank for parishioners. Council is asked to comment on this possible project.
Parishioners question Affordable Housing 

Council is asked to comment on the below question put to it by a parishioner.

 Over the years the Parish Council, have talked endlessly about ‘affordable homes’ with many elderly parishioners having to leave the community, I believe this is now challenged. What would be a better fit for our community would be some sheltered housing for older people. An idea I believe well worth looking into.
9. Street Naming and Number Policy Consultation

 Council is asked to note the following information received from Wiltshire Council regarding Street naming and numbering, although not relevant at present Council needs to know the process should a settlement ever be built in Maiden Bradley,see below:

Wiltshire Council can now confirm that the Policy has been amended in line with comments received from Town and Parish Councils.

The majority of respondents to the survey preferred Option B, and therefore this option was adopted.  This option was to change the application process so that the developers liaise with the Town/Parish Council to agree suitable names before the formal Street Naming and Numbering application is submitted to Wiltshire Council by the developer.  The new Policy also allows the Town and Parish Councils to name streets after living or deceased people, subject to providing the relevant authorisation.

The Policy will come into force with immediate effect, any new Street Naming and Numbering application that involves the creation of a new street will be sent, in the first instance, to the Town/Parish Council by the developer.  
10. Household Emergency Booklet

Council is asked to note that the Upper Deverills was pleased to hear that the two Parishes would combine forces to purchase printing. Horningsham Parish Council has informed the Clerk that they will not go to print. The Clerk would like Council to approve the final cost for the printing.

11. Planning
Solar Panels
The Clerk has received the answer below from Wiltshire Council and has passed the information below onto the relevant parishioner

 The Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (Amendment) (England) Order 2008 – amendment 675, in force from 6th April 2008

“PART 40 INSTALLATION OF DOMESTIC MICROGENERATION EQUIPMENT

Class A

Permitted development

A. The installation, alteration or replacement of solar PV or solar thermal equipment on—

(a)a dwellinghouse; or

(b) a building situated within the curtilage of a dwellinghouse.

Development not permitted

A.1. Development is not permitted by Class A, in the case of solar PV or solar thermal equipment installed on an existing wall or roof of a dwellinghouse or a building within its curtilage if—

(a) the solar PV or solar thermal equipment would protrude more than 200 millimetres beyond the plane of the wall or the roof slope when measured from the perpendicular with the external surface of the wall or roof slope;

(b) It would result in the highest part of the solar PV or solar thermal equipment being higher than the highest part of the roof (excluding any chimney);

(c) In the case of land within a conservation area or which is a World Heritage Site, the solar PV or solar thermal equipment would be installed—

(i) On a wall or roof slope forming the principal or side elevation of the dwellinghouse and would be visible from a highway; or

(ii) On a wall or roof slope of a building within the curtilage of the dwellinghouse and would be visible from a highway; or

(d) The solar PV or solar thermal equipment would be installed on a building within the curtilage of the dwellinghouse if the dwellinghouse is a listed building.

Conditions

A.2. Development is permitted by Class A subject to the following conditions—

(A) Solar PV or solar thermal equipment installed on a building shall, so far as practicable, be sited so as to minimise its effect on the external appearance of the building;

(b) Solar PV or solar thermal equipment shall, so far as practicable, be sited so as to minimise its effect on the amenity of the area; and

(C) Solar PV or solar thermal equipment no longer needed for microgeneration shall be removed as soon as reasonably practicable.

Class B

Permitted development

B. The installation, alteration or replacement of standalone solar within the curtilage of a dwellinghouse.

Development not permitted

B.1. Development is not permitted by Class B if—

(A) It would result in the presence within the curtilage of more than one standalone solar; or

(b) Any part of the standalone solar—

(I) would exceed four metres in height above ground level;

(ii) Would, in the case of land within a conservation area or which is a World Heritage Site, be situated within any part of the curtilage of the dwellinghouse and would be visible from the highway;

(iii) Would be situated within five metres of the boundary of the curtilage;

(iv) Would be situated within the curtilage of a listed building; or

(c)the surface area of the solar panels forming part of the standalone solar would exceed nine square metres or any dimension of its array (including any housing) would exceed three metres.

Conditions

B.2. Development is permitted by Class B subject to the following conditions—

(a) standalone solar shall, so far as practicable, be sited so as to minimise its effect on the amenity of the area; and

(b)stand alone solar which is no longer needed for microgeneration shall be removed as soon as reasonably practicable.

Class C

Permitted development

C. The installation, alteration or replacement of a ground source heat pump within the curtilage of a dwellinghouse.

Class D

Permitted development

D. The installation, alteration or replacement of a water source heat pump within the curtilage of a dwellinghouse.

Class E

Permitted development

E. The installation, alteration or replacement of a flue, forming part of a biomass heating system, on a dwellinghouse.

Development not permitted

E.1 Development is not permitted by Class E if—

(a) the height of the flue would exceed the highest part of the roof by one metre or more;

(b) in the case of land within a conservation area or which is a World Heritage Site, the flue would be installed on a wall or roof slope forming the principal or side elevation of the dwellinghouse and would be visible from a highway.

Class F

Permitted development

F. The installation, alteration or replacement of a flue, forming part of a combined heat and power system, on a dwellinghouse.

Development not permitted.

F.1 Development is not permitted by Class F if—

(a) the height of the flue would exceed the highest part of the roof by one metre or more;

(b) in the case of land within a conservation area or which is a World Heritage Site, the flue would be installed on a wall or roof slope forming the principal or side elevation of the dwellinghouse and would be visible from a highway.

Interpretation of Part 40

G.1  For the purposes of Part 40—

“dwellinghouse” includes a building which consists wholly of flats or which is used for the purposes of a dwellinghouse;

“microgeneration” has the same meaning as in section 82(6) of the Energy Act 2004(2);

“Solar PV” means solar photovoltaics;

“Stand alone solar” means solar PV or solar thermal equipment which is not installed on a building;

“World Heritage Site” means a property appearing on the World Heritage List kept under article 11(2) of the 1972 UNESCO Convention for the Protection of the World Cultural and Natural Heritage.”

FURTHER AMENDED 1ST Oct 2008

Installation of Domestic Microgeneration Equipment

4.  In paragraph A.1. of Part 40 (installation of domestic microgeneration equipment) of Schedule 2 to the 1995 Order, omit “or roof slope” from sub-paragraphs (c)(i) and (c)(ii).
12. Town and Country Planning Act 1990 Section 257 Diversion of part of Maiden Bradley Footpath 5

Council is asked to comment on the proposal in accordance with planning permission granted under part III of the above act, that part of footpath 5 at church farm, Maiden Bradley is diverted to avoid the extension of the slurry lagoon. This will also move the footpath away from a busy farm yard.

The Map showing location and the proposed effect on the right of way, the new route will lead across the field to the south of the farm and the definitive width will be 2 metres. It is proposed that there will be pedestrian gates on the new route at allow access to and from the field, and these gates will meet the required BS5709:2006 standards. See attached map.
13. Parish Steward

Council is asked to discuss and compile a list of works required, ready for the next Parish Stewards visit.

The Clerk would like to report to Council that the manhole covers opposite the Village Hall and by the stop 130 yards sign in the High Street have now been reset and reinstated by British Telecom.
14. Warminster Rural Neighbourhood Tasking Group Meeting

Council is asked to note that the Clerk attended the above meeting where the issues the Police would cover for the next three months were discussed. The Clerk asked on behalf of the Council if speeding through Maiden Bradley could be one of the priorities of the Rural Police group. This was agreed by the group. The Clerk also highlighted that the Parish was still to receive its golden river highlighted last year. Community Beat Manager Vicky Pegrum advised the Clerk to go back to the Area Board Manager to move the project along.  The Clerk has been in contact with the new Area Board Manager and given her copies of previous communications regarding the matter.

There was a lengthy discussion on the use of shed alarms and the purchase of such alarms from the Rural Police for £6.00. The Clerk would like to ask Councils permission to place a picture and brief description of the alarms at the village shop and a sheet for orders to be taken, it was thought that in the current climate more burglaries will be occurring. 
15. Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator

Council is asked to discuss how it wishes the Clerk to proceed as the Parish needs a replacement Neighbourhood watch co-ordinator.
16. Litter Pick

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has organised the litter pick equipment to be delivered to the Village Shop and the collection of the equipment from the village shop when the Litter Pick has been completed. Steve Pooler at Wiltshire Council is speaking to Environmental Health to organise the collection of the waste following the Litter Pick. The Clerk has been in contact with the Community Pay back group but they are still to send the Clerk confirmation of their guidelines on traffic calming and the use of the Community Payback workers. 
17. Parish Council Insurance

Council is asked to note that the present Parish Councils Insurance providers are unable to give the Clerk the rate expected for June 2011/2012 they have asked if the Parish Council would be patient and await the quotation for the insurance cover renewal from them in March/April 2011. Council is asked by the Clerk to advise her as to whether it is happy to wait. The Clerk would recommend to Council waiting.
18. Nick Bate Emergency Planning Officer Wiltshire Council
Council is asked to discuss and inform the Clerk of how it wishes to respond to the below email also see attached documentation to this Agenda:
I attended the Warminster Area Board Meeting on 13th January and received their endorsement to the Government led initiative whereby Communities write and keep their own Emergency Plans. It is suggested that they follow the Government Template. 

One only has to appreciate the flood risks and recent heavy snow to appreciate how communities can become cut off and where the vulnerable may need help.

This is not mandatory but I believe it follows a common sense approach whereby plans are held at Parish/Town Council levels having been written by a member of the Parish Council or Community Emergency Volunteer (CEV). It would also be advantageous if the plans were not only written by a community member but ownership and updating was completed by the same person as and when necessary.

I would be grateful if you would let me know whether you agree with this initiative and forward to me a copy of your plan should you agree that one should be written.

I am aware that other plans have been suggested such as flood plans. I would suggest that perhaps these additional plans were included as an appendices thus avoiding considerable repetition.

Some communities already hold 'Initial Response Plans' I would commend the Government Template if only to the telephone cascade chart that is included in the document.

I also include additional information such as the National Risk register and some risks that are specific to your Parishes. These can be added to with additional risks that you and your communities are aware of and believe should be included.

I await your response Thank you Nick Bate Emergency Planning Officer
19. The Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge
Council is asked to discuss the communication from Alison Moore-Gwyn

Chief Executive, The Queen Elizabeth II Fields and inform the Clerk if it wishes to become involved with this project. See copy of email below:
I hope you will be interested in participating in Fields in Trust’s exciting new legacy project being led by Prince William to mark Her Majesty The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee. The Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge is an exciting grassroots programme to mark the Diamond Jubilee and the London 2012 Olympics and was the very first project to receive official endorsement by the Queen.  

The aim of the programme is to protect 2012 outdoor recreational sites - the Queen Elizabeth II Fields - for communities all across the country by 2012. This network of fields will be a successor to the King George V Memorial Fields that continue to bring benefit to communities today more than half a century after their creation. 

Any council, large or small can participate in the Challenge by nominating a recreational site to be included in the programme and all kinds of outdoor space are eligible including:

•
small / informal open space

•
parks

•
children’s play areas

•
wildlife areas / woodland /nature trails

•
bike trails

•
playing fields

•
open spaces within new developments

The Queen Elizabeth II Fields will also have access to improvement funds. To date a £1 million fund exclusively available to Queen Elizabeth II Fields in England and Wales has been created by SITA Trust and will be split between 2011 and 2012. Sport England’s People, Places Play Legacy will also support the Challenge through the £10 million Protecting Playing Fields fund. These funds both open in 2011 and therefore the sooner we receive nominations for potential sites, the sooner these fields will become eligible to access these funds. 

Outdoor spaces are hugely important to the health and well-being of our communities and so I hope you will be keen to get involved in this exciting, high profile legacy programme to mark these great events in the UK.

20. Recreational Play Area

Council is asked hear an update from the Clerk. Council is also asked to note that ROSPA have sent the Clerk the 2011 Playground Inspections brochure and order form.
21. Grounds Maintenance Recreation Area
Council is asked to discuss the quotations received and discuss the award of the contract.

22. Review of Website

Council is asked to inform the Clerk whether there are any additional items it wishes the Clerk to add to the Website or any changes it recommends.
23. Accounts for Payment
Council is asked to approve the payments listed below:
February Wages







£300.27

Heat, light and wear & tear
(Shared cost x 3 parishes)

           £    6.50
Develop & Grow Grant meeting





£   10.00
SLCC membership 2011/2012





£   78.00
Travelling








£   14.40

Stationary Plus







£   51.75

Trustees Duke Somerset Settlement Rent Recreational area

£       .50

HMRC PAYE
(Clerk paid on line)





£   81.20

WALC Accounts and Audit Course




£   48.00

Receipts

Horningsham Parish Council IT Usage




£   15.00

Horningsham Contribution SLCC Conference



£   18.34

Upper Deverills Parish Council  IT Usage



£   15.00

Upper Deverills Contribution to SLCC Conference


£   18.33

Council is asked to approve and sign the accounts 

24. VAT Claim

Councils asked to note that the Clerk has actioned a claim to HMRC for £187.93.

25. Meetings for members of the Parish Council to Attend
There were no meetings to report to Council at the time of preparing this Agenda.
26. Training Courses
Wiltshire Association of Local Councils is running a selection of training courses see below:
Accounts & Audit this course will cover current and future changes in finance legislation, preparing for year end, audit and financial update. Cost £40.00 and is held at Lacock
New Councillor Training Devizes Town Hall cost £40.00

Chairmanship Training Chitterne Village hall cost £40.00

27. Clerks Bursary

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has received an email confirming her success in her application for a training bursary. £47.50 will be paid into the Bank account. An added benefit also sent is a pen sick loaded with a communications tool kit “Getting your message across” from NALC and the Commission for Rural Communities.
28. Correspondence
Council is asked to note the correspondence below:

The Royal British Legion Great Poppy Weekend `Brochure
Grow Enhancing Community Support letter Re- New Support service for Voluntary and Community Groups in Wiltshire

Kompan Playgrounds 2010

WALC New letter
Bournemouth University Specialist Geophysical Services 
29. Items for the next Agenda
Annual Internal Audit
30. Date of the next meeting

The Council is asked to note that the 8th March 2011 is the date of the next meeting. 

Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540611906) or (maidenbradleypc@o2.co.uk)at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access.
Sarah Jeffries Parish Clerk   Wednesday 9th February 2010.
